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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

May 29, 2014
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Lori Boyer (Chair), Chuck Arnold, Shannon Blankinship, Leon Carrero,  Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Broderick Green, Bill Mason, Michael Munz, Jim Rinaman, Steve Rohan, Opio Sokoni, Kerri Stewart, Paul Tutwiler
Excused:, Cynthia Austin, Elaine Brown, Rena Coughlin, Lad Daniels, Tom Davis, Peter Rummell, Dwain Senterfitt, Tom Taylor
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator
Chairwoman Lori Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:11 a.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Boyer announced that Council President Gulliford intends to hold a report release event for the Task Force’s recommendations after she and Damian Cook spend the next two weeks crafting and drafting the final report to be adopted today. More details about the event will be forthcoming shortly. President Gulliford may also schedule an event or meeting at which the Task Force could present its recommendations to the full City Council.
Ms. Boyer and Wyman Duggan expressed thanks to the task force members, staff and several regularly-attending audience members for their hard work and diligence over the course of many months throughout the process. Much good work has been done and many thought-provoking recommendations should spark an interesting discussion in the community.
Undecided recommendations
St. Johns River and its tributaries
The group discussed the degree to which recommendation #8 regarding a prohibition against discharging any pollutant into the St. Johns River by 2025 is legal, practical and enforceable. Several possible changes in wording were suggested.

Motion: approve recommendation #8 to amend the Ordinance Code to prohibit discharge of any pollutant into the St. Johns River by 2025 – approved 9-6.
The group discussed whether or not to make a recommendation for a Code amendment to prohibit the City from purchasing water quality credits from other entities to meet its mandated water quality improvement requirements. Wyman Duggan cautioned against potential unintended consequences that might prevent the City from taking advantage of a future beneficial program that would help the City to achieve its water quality goals because of how this proposed language is interpreted. Members drew a distinction between credit for past pollutant reductions and credit for future reductions and the ramifications of partnership agreements under the present language. Suggestions were made for improvements in the language to capture the concept of requiring the City to meet its pollutant reduction obligations by its own efforts in the future rather than buying credits from other organizations that have exceeded their mandates.
Motion: conceptually approve recommendation #9 regarding an Ordinance Code amendment limiting the City’s ability to purchase pollution credits resulting from activities that don’t relate directly to the City’s water-related operations to meet its water quality obligations, which will be re-written by Ms. Boyer and Mr. Cook – approved.

The group discussed the need for greater regulation of septic tanks and whether new regulations are needed or better enforcement of existing regulations. The sufficiency of existing regulations was debated and potential financial hardship on homeowners from enhanced regulation was noted.
Motion:  recommend an Ordinance Code amendment providing for greater regulation of newly installed septic tanks, but making no recommendation regarding any changes to regulations on existing septic tanks – approved 14-1 (Ehas opposed).

Infrastructure
Motion: approve recommendation #2 regarding an Ordinance Code amendment to require appropriate independent authorities with responsibility for carrying out capital improvements in the pre-consolidation city to assess unmet capital needs in those areas and to set aside an annual amount in their CIP budget to address those unmet needs – approved.
Neighborhood Engagement and Participation

Neighborhood organizations
Mike Anania, Chair of the Greater Arlington/Beaches CPAC, representing the six CPACs, and Kenny Logsdon of the Planning and Development Department suggested minor wording modifications to clarify the intent of the recommendations regarding enhanced neighborhood organization and CPAC participation in the land use change and rezoning process. Members debated the degree to which the concerns expressed by neighborhood representatives and some Task Force members are structural problems or implementation/enforcement problems. Chairwoman Boyer suggested an amendment to prohibit making changes to applications between the Planning Commission meeting and the LUZ Committee meeting so that the public has the opportunity to be fully informed by the time of the LUZ public hearing.
Motion: approve Recommendation #1(b) for an Ordinance Code amendment to provide that registered neighborhood organizations, CPACs and applicants for land use or zoning changes shall have the opportunity to meet with the Planning Department to ask questions and voice support or opposition and make suggestions prior the department issuing its final report on a proposal – approved. 
Motion: approve Recommendation #1(c) as amended to provide that registered neighborhood organizations and CPACs shall be given the final version of all documents related to land use and zoning issues at least 7 days before the final public hearing on the matter, and providing that failure to do so shall constitute a violation of the Neighborhood Bill of Rights – approved 8-7.
Motion: approve Recommendation #1(d) for an Ordinance Code amendment to provide that registered neighborhood organizations and CPACs shall have the opportunity to speak and present opposition during a quasi-judicial hearing on a land use application – fails.
CPACs

Generally
The group discussed the degree to which individual citizens (not representatives of registered homeowner associations) should have voting rights in CPAC meetings. Mike Anania conveyed the opposition of the CPAC chairs to the proposal to allow non-affiliated citizens to have voting rights at CPAC meetings on the grounds that such a provision would allow “NIMBY” citizens who are not regular CPAC attendees to pack a meeting and out-vote the normal membership to oppose some proposal that might affect their particular neighborhood, regardless of the desires of the rest of the area representatives.  A suggestion was made to provide for city council members to appoint a representative to each CPAC covered by a portion of their district, which would provide an avenue for input by citizens who are not otherwise officially designated CPAC members. 
Ordinance Code amendments
Motion (Rohan): in lieu of Recommendations #2 (CPACs Generally) and #3 (CPAC Duties and Responsibilities), recommend a more general statement that the City Council should codify the establishment, purposes, power and duties of the CPACs to serve the public interest – fails 5-10.
Motion: approve Recommendations #2(a)(b)(c)(d) and (e) – approved 8-7.
Motion: approve Recommendation #4 that the Ordinance  Code should be amended to state that City Council may delegate authority to CPACs to hold public meetings prior to Council votes – fails.
Motion: approve Recommendation #5 that the Ordinance Code should be amended to require that City Council appropriate sufficient funds annually for the operation of the CPACs, with the funds to be appropriated to a special fund for that purpose – approved 13-2 (Arnold and Rohan opposed).

CPAC duties and responsibilities
Ordinance Code amendments
Mike Anania representing the CPACs said that the CPAC chairs oppose proposed recommendation #1(d) regarding neighborhood associations representing themselves in City proceedings on zoning and land use issues (rather than the CPAC representing the area) on the grounds that such organizations may not be familiar with land use and zoning regulations and procedures and the standards of evidence required to have valid input into quasi-judicial proceedings, which the CPACs are. Kay Ehas argued that some non-CPAC organizations are very astute and well versed in these processes and can represent their interests themselves better than their CPAC could.
Motion (Duggan): delete Recommendation #1(d) – approved 14-1 (Ehas opposed).

Motion: approve Recommendations #1(a)(b)(c)(e) and (f) – approved 14-1 (Rohan opposed).

City Charter Article 19 – Collective Bargaining
Steve Rohan explained that Article 19 of the Charter was adopted at the time of consolidation in 1968 but was superseded in the early 1970s by a Florida statute (Chapter 447, F.S.) that pre-empted public sector collective bargaining regulation to the state.  He said the article is of no force or effect and should have been repealed long ago.

Motion: recommend repeal of City Charter Article 19 concerning collective bargaining – approved unanimously.
Housing and Neighborhoods Department

Charter amendments
Mike Anania representing the CPAC chairs suggested that Recommendation #2 regarding the specific duties of a neighborhoods-focused department would be better located in the Ordinance Code than in the Charter. He also questioned how Recommendation #2(d) regarding identification of neighborhoods at the “tipping point” would be implemented and how “tipping point” would be defined.
Motion (Duggan): delete #2(d) from the proposed recommendation – approved 14-1 (Ehas opposed).

Motion (Rinaman): approve Recommendations #1 and #2(a)(b) and (c) as proposed Ordinance Code amendments rather than as City Charter amendments – approved 14-1 (Rohan opposed).

New issues to review

Minority businesses and contracting
Task Force member Opio Sokoni briefly introduced the subject of continuing disparity in minority contracting and introduced Rosa Carter, a female minority contractor, to make comments on her experience in attempting to obtain City contracts. Ms. Carter said that the City regularly waives the application of Part 8 of the Procurement Code (Federal Affirmative Action) and focuses its efforts on Part 6, the Jacksonville Small and Emerging Business program which is not race-conscious. She said that the City’s procurement disparity studies over the years have always found that the results of the City’s procurement processes are not fair and that minority contractors do not receive a proportional share of the City’s business.

Procedurally
Motion (Rohan): approve Recommendations #1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10 and 11

Motion (Duggan): amend Recommendation #9 to strike the words “clandestine ‘Good Ole Boy’ system for” and the words “DDA, the Jax Landing and other” from the motion – approved.

The Rohan motion, as amended, was approved unanimously.
Jacksonville Small and Emerging Businesses (JSEBs)
Motion: approve Recommendations #12(a)(b)(c) and (d) – approved unanimously.

Motion: approve Recommendations #13(a)(b)(c)(d)(e)(f) and (g) – approved unanimously.
Capital Improvement Program
Damian Cook reported that last week the Task Force discussed a recommendation to add two citizen members, appointed jointly by the six CPACs, to the CIP Scoring Committee to provide additional citizen input, but a vote could not be taken because a quorum had been lost.

Motion: recommend an Ordinance Code amendment to add two citizen members, appointed jointly by the six CPACs, to the CIP Scoring Committee to provide additional citizen input – approved 14-1 (Rohan opposed).

Wrap-up
Chairwoman Boyer said that the Task Force final report will contain a summary of all of the group’s issues and discussions throughout the process to provide historical context to future readers and to explain issues that were considered but for which recommendations were not made. The report will have several sections, with bulleted highlights, the recommendations, and the historical background and summary of discussion. Jim Rinaman recommended drafting ordinances and charter amendments as recommended by the Task Force and attaching those to the final report so that they will accurately reflect the intentions of the Task Force and not be left to the whims of other drafters. Michael Munz said that the success of getting the recommendations adopted will depend on the Task Force members vigorously advocating for them, both with the current City Council and likely also with the new Council that will be elected in 2015. Chairwoman Boyer thanked the members for their hard work and dedication to the process and praised the report that has been approved.
Motion (Rinaman): that the Task Force endorses the recent recommendations of the City’s Retirement Reform Task Force regarding changes in the governance of the Police and Fire Pension Fund – approved.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:27 a.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404      Posted 5.30.14  10:00 a.m.
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